
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
M I N U T E S 

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 21, 2019, 2:00 P.M.  
 
 

HEARING OFFICER SAM D. STARRITT 
   
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Sam Starritt, City Attorney John Shaver and Deputy City Clerk Janet Harrell. 

 
 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. CST Metro, LLC dba Circle K #2744115, 599 29 1/2 Road, Grand Junction, CO  
81501, Fermented Malt Beverage Off Premises 

 
2. Dynamic Adventure Limited dba Le Rouge, 317 Main Street, Grand Junction, CO 

81501, Hotel and Restaurant and Outdoor Dining Lease 
 
3. Just Be, LLC dba Barons, 539 Colorado Avenue, Grand Junction, CO  81501, 

Tavern and Outdoor Dining Lease 
 
4. The Raw Canvas Gallery dba The Raw Canvas Gallery, 519 Main Street, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, Art Gallery Permit 
 
5. Rush Corporation dba Kokopelli Liquor, 2996 D Road, Grand Junction, CO  81504, 

Retail Liquor Store and Tasting Permit 
 
Hearing Officer Starritt read all renewals into the record and asked Ms. Harrell if all the 
applications were in order.  Ms. Harrell said they were and that the review agencies 
showed they are in compliance.  Hearing Officer Starritt asked if anyone was present 
to speak against any of the renewal applications.  There was no one.  Renewal 
applications #1 - #5 were approved.    

 
 
III. APPLICATION FOR MODIFICATION OF PREMISES 
 

1. VAT, LLC dba Jack Rabbit Liquor, 2681 Unaweep Avenue Units C&D, Grand 
Junction, CO  81503, Retail Liquor Store 

 
Remodel and expand store making more space for liquor products  
 
Ms. Harrell said the file was complete and review agencies showed they are in 
compliance and read the survey results (attached).  Touch Vat, Sole Member of 



VAT, LLC and Store Manager Jennifer Mendenhall were present to explain the 
proposed modifications and answer questions about how the survey of the need 
and desires of the neighborhood was conducted.  Hearing Officer Starritt asked if 
anyone was present to speak against the application; there was no one.  The 
application for modification of premises was found to be in order and approved.   

 
 
IV. APPLICATIONS FOR NEW LIQUOR LICENSE – RESOLUTION, FINDINGS AND 

DECISION 
 

1. Main Street Management, LLC dba TRU by Hilton Grand Junction Downtown, 243 
Colorado Ave, Grand Junction, CO  81501, Lodging & Entertainment 

 
Member: Kevin L. Reimer, 2009 S. Broadway, Grand Junction, CO 81507 
Member: Steven Reimer, 9113 E. Mohawk Ln, Scottsdale, AZ  85255 
Registered Manager: Karli Reimer, 2315 Hacienda Street, Grand Junction, CO               
81507 
 
Ms. Harrell stated the application is complete, although Colorado Bureau of 
Investigation (CBI) results are pending for Steven Reimer and the Fire Department 
has to perform their inspection upon completion of the construction of the building.  
Ms. Harrell read the results of the needs and desires of the neighborhood 
(attached).   
 
Member Kevin Reimer represented the applicant.  Sylvie Cimino with Liquor Pros 
was present to answer questions about how the survey was conducted.  Hearing 
Officer Starritt asked if anyone was present to speak against the application. There 
was no one. He then said based on the information presented, he accepted the 
results of the needs and desires survey. He approved the new license application 
contingent on a Fire Department inspection, Certificate of Occupancy and clear 
CBI records for Steven Reimer.  If these items are not cleared by the second 
meeting in June, this item shall be continued to the June 19, 2019 agenda.  The 
City Clerk’s Office will prepare a resolution of findings for Hearing Officer Starritt’s 
signature. 
 
 

2. Vitamin Cottage Natural Food Markets, Inc. dba Natural Grocers, 2464 Highway 6 
& 50 Unit 124, Grand Junction, CO  81505, Fermented Malt Beverage Off 
Premises 
 
Co-President: Kemper Isely, 3 Random Road, Cherry Hills Village, CO 80113 
Co-President: Zephyr Isely, 14380 Crabapple Road, Golden, CO  80401 
Secretary: Heather Isely, 145 Hudson Street, Denver, CO   80220 
 
Ms. Harrell reported that the application was complete and review agencies 
showed they are in compliance and read the results of the survey of the needs and 
desires of the neighborhood (attached).     
 
The applicant was represented by Chris Carr, Attorney with Dill and Dill who was 
reached via phone due to scheduling conflicts.  Max Scott with Oedipus was also 
conference called in to answer questions about how the survey was conducted.  



Store Manager Rene Fox was present in the hearing room on behalf of the 
applicant.     
 
Hearing Officer Starritt noted there was no one left in the hearing room, therefore 
no one was present to oppose the application.  He then said based on the 
information presented, the needs and desires of the neighborhood are not being 
met by the current licenses in the area and approved the application. The City 
Clerk’s Office will prepare a resolution of findings for Hearing Officer Starritt’s 
signature. 
 

 
V. OTHER BUSINESS  
 
 There was none. 
 
 
VI. ADJOURNMENT 
 
 The meeting was adjourned at 3:00 p.m. 
   
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – March 6, 2019 
  





































 


